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debate on Confidence in the Secretary
of State for Transport, 19 June 2018

John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con): We have been invited by the Opposition to
debate a general motion of no confidence in my right hon. Friend the
Transport Secretary. I have full confidence in my right hon. Friend. He
inherited a difficult task from the last Labour Government and the coalition
Government. I think that he fully understands the magnitude of that task and
that he is coming up with a number of creative proposals to try to improve
the position.

Andy McDonald (Middlesbrough) (Lab): It is a disaster.

John Redwood: I entirely agree with the hon. Gentleman that, for 13 years,
Labour did not invest in our roads and railways to give us the capacity that
we need. I fully accept that during its five years in government, the
coalition was unable to invest on the necessary scale because of the
financial disaster that it inherited from the outgoing Labour Government.

We have had almost 20 years of totally inadequate investment in road and rail
capacity. We now have a growing economy. Many more people have jobs and need
to get to work, many more children need to get to school, and many more
people want to go to the shops or need to go to hospital, so we are simply
running out of road and rail capacity. My right hon. Friend is trying to use
every method he can legally lay his hands on to address that chronic lack of
capacity.

In my constituency, another 12,000 new homes are being built quite rapidly,
and the pressures on our infrastructure are enormous. I witnessed some of the
difficulties due to rail delays on Thursday and Friday when I was trying to
use services in and out of Reading and there were disruptions. My right hon.
Friend has asked the extremely well-paid leaders of the railway industry to
get a grip on their services and ensure they deliver on the infrastructure
available. But he has gone further than that: he has said to the railways
that they will need much more capacity in the years ahead to deal with fast-
growing places such as Wokingham, and he has therefore said that digital
technology will make a big difference.

I fully support his strong initiative. The very lengthy and expensive process
of creating entirely new railway lines is not a feasible solution across the
country, so the way to get more capacity out of our existing railways is to
use digital signalling, meaning that instead of being able to run only 20
trains an hour on perfectly good track, we can run 25 or more trains an hour,
giving a big boost to capacity for a relatively modest investment.

My right hon. Friend is also right to recognise that he will need private
sector as well as public sector investment. I noted that the Scottish
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National party spokesperson, who clearly did not know the figures, was unable
to respond to an intervention about how, in his party’s fully nationalised
world, it would replace the large sums of capital and the considerable sums
of revenue that the private sector tips into the railways as the partnership
model develops.

The Labour party is with the SNP on this. It always denies that any fault
rests with the nationalised section of the railway, yet in the latest set of
problems, particularly in Northern rail, big errors were made by the heavily
subsidised nationalised part of the industry. I am very glad that my right
hon. Friend says there will be new leadership there, because new leadership
is desperately needed to supervise the expenditure of the very substantial
sums that this Parliament has voted for that industry and to make sure they
are well spent.

Another reason why I have confidence in my right hon. Friend is because he
recognises that we need road as well as rail capacity, because the
overwhelming majority of all our constituents’ journeys are still undertaken
by car or van or bus, and they require road capacity.

The most welcome thing he has done so far is to say we need not just to
expand the strategic national highways network, which of course we do, but a
strategic local network so that we can beef up the A roads. That would mean
that we could have more through traffic, meaning that vehicles would be taken
away from residential areas and town centres, where we do not want conflict
between traffic, pedestrians and cyclists. It would also free some of the
blocks on the existing highways and provide better journeys.

I hope that as my right hon. Friend goes about selecting that strategic local
route network with councils, he will look favourably on the bids from West
Berkshire and Wokingham in my area. We have put a lot of thought into them
and wish to make progress, but we will need substantial investment to create
better access routes to the main cities and centres of employment, because
the existing network is already well over capacity in terms of congestion.

I hope my right hon. Friend will also consider the interface between the rail
and road networks. One of the big issues in my area is that we cannot get
over the railway line. We rely on level crossings, but their gates are down
for a lot of the time at busy periods for the railways, meaning that we get
massive onward congestion in the road system. We therefore need money for
bridges.

I also hope that work on the strategic local road network will involve
looking at junctions. A modest way in which we could get much more capacity
out of the current road network would be to improve junctions. It is often a
good idea to have roundabouts rather than traffic lights, and another good
idea is the better phasing of traffic lights. Traffic lights can be fitted
with sensors so that if there is no traffic on an approach road, that road
does not get a green phase. Roads should get a green phase only when somebody
needs that.

There are many things that can be done. I have every confidence that my right



hon. Friend wants to do them, so will he please get on with that, and will
Parliament allow him to do so?


